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Nigerian president names a 39-strong cabinet

The Nigerian president, Umaru Yar'Adua, has finally named his new cabinet, nearly three months after the People's Democratic Party (PDP) won a strong--if contentious--victory in parliamentary and presidential polls. The size of the 39-strong cabinet is hardly surprising, given the constitutional requirement that each of the country's 36 states provide at least one minister so as to guarantee fair representation. However, it is hardly an encouraging symbol for a country where bureaucracy is a major obstacle to doing business, and where one of the main stated aims of economic policy is to reduce the size of the federal government.

Mr Yar'Adua is doubling up on one position, however, in that he will retain overall control of the energy portfolio (although he has named junior ministers in charge of petroleum and gas). This is a crucial ministry, both because hydrocarbons account for more than 90% of the country's export earnings, and because addressing the inadequacies of the electricity sector is probably the new administration's greatest challenge (and the greatest failing of its predecessor). Relatively quick progress on this front would not only make a visible difference to businesses and the everyday lives of individuals but would also give a huge boost to the overall reform effort. By identifying himself with the task so clearly, Mr Yar'Adua hopes to send a positive signal about his reformist intentions.

The appointment of Shamsuddeen Usman—a deputy governor of the Central Bank of Nigeria—is in similar vein. Mr Usman has repeatedly spoken in favour of the free-market reforms launched by the Obasanjo administration four years ago, and of the need to deepen these. The new finance minister is therefore expected to focus on issues including the ongoing fight against corruption; the need to reform land ownership; the importance of boosting the agricultural sector (and so reducing food insecurity); measures to streamline bureaucracy; and, of course, reform of the power sector.

However, while Mr Usman and President Yar'Adua are expected to continue to stress the need to press ahead with reform, progress may be slower than in recent years. Many of the easier reforms have now been completed, and the next wave—such as resolving the electricity crisis, improving insecure property rights, and reforming the weak judicial and education systems—will be harder to implement and will in many cases yield only long-term gains. Moreover, progress will continue to be impeded by deeply entrenched vested interests, pressure to adopt more nationalistic economic policies, the weak civil service, and confusion caused by overlaps and contradictions between local, state and federal government actions. It may also be hampered by the speed at which a working relationship can be developed between the president and the National Assembly—a process complicated by the controversy over the April elections, which some opposition groups are challenging in the courts, and sensitivities about the anti-corruption campaign. For example, if the new president allows Nuhu Ribadu, the chairman of the Economic and Financial Crimes Commission, aggressively to pursue politicians who have recently relinquished office, he is likely to find that relations with the current National Assembly deteriorate quickly. In this respect, the charging of five former state governors with corruption suggests that there could be difficulties ahead.

